MINUTES

EXECUTIVE COUNCIL

THE FLORIDA BAR HEALTH LAW SECTION

September 10, 2009
I. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by Chair, Troy Kishbaugh, at 3:40 p.m. in the Sarasota room of the Tampa Airport Marriott, Tampa, Florida.

Executive Council members who attended in person were: Troy Kishbaugh, Lester Perling, Cynthia Mikos, Bernabe Icaza, Walter Carfora, William Dillon, Lewis Fishman, Sandra Greenblatt, George Indest III, Rodney Johnson, and Monica Rodriguez. Executive Council members in attendance by phone were Jeanne Helton, Charmaine Chiu, and Jay Wolfson. Also in attendance by phone was Mark Thomas.

Others in attendance were Allen Grossman, Christine Whitney, Chet Barclay, Terry Hill, and Yvonne Sherron, of The Florida Bar.  

II. Opening Remarks—Troy Kishbaugh, Chairman

Mr. Kishbaugh welcomed the attendees. He asked those in attendance by phone to state their names.  

III. Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes –Bernabe Icaza, Secretary

The minutes of the June 25th, 2009, regular meeting of the Executive Council of the Health Law Section was moved by motion, seconded, and unanimously approved.  

IV. Financial Report – Cynthia Mikos

Ms. Mikos reviewed the financial report. She reported that the Health Law Section added to its fund balance during the year. 

Specific cost items were discussed. The Executive Council inquired specifically into the high cost for employee travel. Yvonne Sherron, of The Florida Bar, agreed to look into what constituted that item and whether employee travel cost would be split with the Florida Bar Tax Section for the January 2009 co-sponsored seminar. According to Terry Hill, of The Florida Bar, the Health Law Section was one of only a few this year that added to its reserves. 

V.  Council of Sections Update – Allen Grossman 

Allen Grossman reported on the most recent Council of Sections Committee meeting.  Mr. Grossman discussed recent concerns by the Council. The Council is looking into revising The Florida Bar mission statement. The last time the mission statement was revised was back in the 1940s. Mr. Grossman said that as a final act as representative in the Council he sent a letter to Jessie Diner.

VI. Committee Reports

A. Education, Training and Information Committee – Charmaine Chiu

Charmaine Chiu reported on the current continuing legal education calendar for the year.  She indicated that a CLE program was scheduled to take place on January-Representing the Physician, March-Certification Review Course, and in June, Hot Topics.  

Ms. Chiu congratulated Chet Barclay on the success of his coordinating the upcoming First Annual FUNdamentals of Florida Healthcare Law program. She said that the goal of 50 attendees was exceeded.

Ms. Chiu made a proposal for the Executive Council to approve a series of phone CLEs (e.g. 4-6) so that attendees can schedule in advance all the telephone CLEs.

Ms.Chiu confirmed that CLE credit is available for phone CLEs.

The possibility of coordinating CLEs with other sections or groups was discussed.   Mr. Fishman agreed to obtain a schedule of one of these groups, the Florida Academy of Health Care Attorneys, of the Florida Hospital Association, so that better coordination of schedules could take place between the section and this group.

Rodney Johnson gave an update on public health seminars presented over the telephone. There are 35 phone lines available and there are lawyers and physicians that participate in these calls. He is looking into CMEs for physicians in addition to CLE, but would need about six week lead time to get these seminars approved for CME credits. There is no charge for these CME credits. 

Mr. Johnson reported that the last seminar on Federal Immunity H1N1 Immunizations was widely attended by 15-20 lawyers and he is looking at obtaining CLE credit for them with The Florida Bar.

Lester Perling discussed the Representing the Physician CLE scheduled for January 2010. The Disney Hilton Resort has cancelled its contract with The Florida Bar. As a result, either the location would need to be changed or the seminar would need to be rescheduled to a different date. Scheduling the seminar to a different date creates a number of logistical problems, according to Mr. Perling, and he would prefer to change the location within Orlando. Terry Hill, of The Florida Bar, said that the meeting may need to be moved up a week or the location will need to be moved to another hotel in Orlando and they hope to know soon.

Lew Fishman was surprised to learn that certification credit was made available for the First Annual Fundamentals of Florida Healthcare Law program, as it was supposed to be a beginner’s course. A suggestion was made to either name the course differently so that it is clear that the course is an intermediary or advanced program so that attorneys who are certified know that there will be certification credit offered, or not have certification credit available if in fact the course was intended as a beginner’s program.

A number of other suggestions were made. Ms. Chiu suggested offering courses more along the line of those offered by AHLA where attendees get a number of CLEs all at once. Mr. Fishman suggested contacting AHLA to co-sponsor the next CLE scheduled for Miami. 

Mr. Barclay gave a report on the FUNdamentals Program and said it was sold out with over 50 attendees already registered.  

B. Section Effectiveness – Lew Fishman

Mr. Fishman’s update was tabled by Mr.Kishbaugh for discussion at the retreat the following day.

C. Communication and Technology – Bernabe Icaza

Mr. Icaza’s update was also tabled for discussion at the retreat the following day

1. Website-Chet Barclay.

Mr. Barclay said that the Website suffers from a lack of agenda and meeting notices and the current executive council listing is incorrect. He requested that the Executive Council authorize him to make listings available for legal positions wanted or available for 30 days as a pilot project. He offered to provide this benefit free of charge even though a contractor wanted to charge $2000 for the service. Terri Hill mentioned that The Florida Bar was about to launch a program similar to Monster. A motion was made and passed unanimously for the Health Law Section to offer this as a pilot program. The Executive Council agreed to request The Florida Bar send an Email blast advertising this new service to the Health Law Section members.

Cynthia Mikos agreed to email Chat Barclay the meeting minutes in Word Format.

The Executive Council discussed blogs, twitter and other social networking technologies and tabled the discussion for the retreat.

Mr. Barclay made a request to move the Certification Review Course to the end of March early April, as he will be out of the country the month of February.

2. Journal-Chet Barclay

Mr. Barclay gave the report and said that all articles were recently submitted to The Florida Bar for publication. He said that the Journal was on pace for November publication. He said that the journal would be dedicated to the memory of Barbara Pankau.       There were five authors who submitted articles for publication and six Health Law Section members that helped edit these articles with the assistance of FSU law students.

The Executive Council agreed to recognize those FSU students that helped edit the Journal by recognizing and publishing their names in the Journal, offering to sponsor a social get together, and offering those students a complimentary affiliated membership into the section. A motion was made and unanimously approved.

The Executive Council agreed to change the title of the Journal to: “The Florida Health Law Journal,” so long as the name is available. Mr. Barclay will check the name availability.

The Executive Council discussed issuing a formal press release for the Journal to go out to a number of organizations such as AHLA.

3. Newsletter-Tom Clark

Mr. Clark gave a written report summarized by Mr. Kishbaugh. The latest edition of the Health Law Section Newsletter was made available online on or about August 13, 2009. The next newsletter is tentative scheduled to be published on or about late January or early February 2010. A couple of articles were already submitted for publication.

A question was asked regarding copyright restrictions on the republication of articles originally submitted for publication in the newsletter. The Executive Council agreed that republication would be permitted as long as the author has given his/her permission for republication.

Mr. Clark prepared and submitted to the Executive Council for review a proposed draft of guidelines for articles.

D. Health Information and Technology Committee - William Dillion

Bill Dillon reported on the Universal Patient Authorization Form currently under development by AHCA.  Mr. Dillon presented a memo sent to AHCA individually and on behalf of individual members of the Health Law Section. 

Mr. Dillon suggested as a possible CLE a presentation on the breach notification provisions at the federal and State of Florida level. 

E. Public Health-Rodney Johnson

Mr. Johnson reported that the public health committee has a bi-monthly conference call and there are 35 phone lines available for this call. He reported that the last conference call involving Federal Immunity for H1N1 Immunizations was well attended by both lawyers and physicians. Minutes of presentation will be available on-line. Mr. Johnson is currently trying to obtain CLE credit for those lawyers who participated but will not be able to obtain CME credit for physicians because the process requires at least 6 week lead time. He will work on obtaining approval for CME credits for physicians in the future and reported that there will not be a charge to physicians for these CME credits.

VII. Old Business

A. Bylaws - & -Jeanne Helton

Ms. Helton made the Bylaws of The Florida Bar Health Law Section available to the Executive Council. The Bylaws were going to be taken up at the retreat on the following day by the Executive Council.

B. Florida Health Law Handbook

Ms. Helton reported that all copies for the 2009 Florida Health Law Handbook were made available to The Florida Bar for approval and printing.  Ms. Helton reported that the Handbook will be available in DVD. The $150 cost for the Handbook includes the two volumes plus a DVD. There are a number of orders pending. She reported that she has received a number of requests from authors wanting to publish in the next edition.

VIII. New Business

A. Florida Medical Malpractice Joint Underwriting Association-Jay Wolfson

Mr. Wolfson gave a quick update and said that the Association was making $2 million available in grants. He welcomed lawyers input on how the Association could help with improving patient safety and bridging the gap between physicians and attorneys. 

B. Executive Council Meetings

The Executive Council will meet only twice yearly instead of three times per year. Mr. Kishbaugh suggested that the Executive Council meet via telephone bi-monthly or monthly in order to accomplish its work for the Section.

C. Health Law Section Administrator

Yvonne Sherron, Florida Bar, reported that the next administrator would be selected by The Florida Bar in a couple of months. She would serve as the interim administrator until this decision is made.

IX. Long Range Planning Retreat

The Executive Council agreed to meet for dinner and kick-off the retreat at 7:30 p.m.

X. Next Meeting – Troy Kishbaugh

Troy Kishbaugh announced that the next meeting of the Section Executive Committee would be at the Midyear Meeting on January 21, 2010 in Orlando.

X.
Adjournment. 

The Meeting was adjourned at 5:30 p.m. 

Bernabe Icaza, Secretary
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